
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
MINUTES OF THE MARCH 13, 2008 MEETING

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, March 13, 2008.  Supervisor Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM and asked for a moment of silence for our youngsters serving in Iraq and Afghanistan.

Roll Call:
Robert Cadwallader – present

Joyce Hadden – present

Melissa Pastre - present



Virginia Stern - present




David Tetor – present

Also in attendance were Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers. 
APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The March 2008 Abstract of Claims, #3 and #3P, were approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 18577-18625 (JC Fund, ck.# 18579), in the amount of $40,641.66; Highway Fund, check numbers 18626-18651 in the amount of $53,255.54; Stanford Library, ck,# 16852-$123,000.00; Stanford Fire, ck.# 18653-$282,500.00; and Light District, ck.# 18654 in the amount of $531.62.  Grand total of Abstract #3 of 2008: $499,928.82.  Planning Abstract for March ’08, check numbers 552 – 559 in the amount of $3,685.34.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the November 5, 2007, as corrected, were approved on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Melissa Pastre.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  The Minutes of the February 14th, 2008 meeting were briefly discussed and tabled until the next meeting.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Virginia Stern reported that there was no ZBA meeting in March.  They would have their next meeting on April 9th.  From two School Board meetings, Mrs. Stern reported the following: the elementary facilities committee is almost finished with their report for configuring the 2 schools; Michael Riehl was nominated for one of the Dutchess BOCES Board of Education seats; budget discussions have started with the principals and department heads; the school district’s website will become more user friendly, and an agreement was approved for website services; a cooperative food bidding agreement was started with the Dover schools; a presentation was made by the Durst Corp. for the proposed Carvel project; the superintendent gave an update on the beginning budget process, adding that the projected loss of State funding and added required positions could bring a 5.45% budget increase; a State grant for “Safe Routes to School” could bring about replacement sidewalks; and two future capital improvements discussed were replacement of an electrical panel and a generator at Seymour Smith.


Councilman Robert Cadwallader covered recent CAC discussions: a review of the Holloway/Hattem subdivision suggested that the building envelope be moved away from a wetland where there is a Blanding turtle habitat; the Whitlock preserve will get a ‘walk-thru’ in the spring; the Roadside Cleanup project is scheduled for April; Barry Haydasz has been working with the GIS department to access the system for future wetlands projects; and the CAC’s next meeting will be 3/19 at Noon.


Councilwoman Melissa Pastre spoke of the Recreation Commission’s work: one meeting was cancelled due to bad weather, but they met on 3/12.  Rec. Director Rich Dalzell will meet with the Library’s Mark Williams over the Library’s future expansion plans; the 10-week basketball program is going well, but the numbers are down (30-35 children) but a Seymour Smith Saturday basketball program might be impacting on this; the Easter Egg hunt is ready for March 15th; baseball opening day is scheduled for April 19th, and Rich will be coordinating the schedules; Sue Blouse is working to see if there is interest in an adult soccer program for Tuesdays in the summer and Saturday afternoons in the fall; ads for the summer program positions have been placed in the paper, and they are looking for a new maintenance person, as well as getting more specific job descriptions for all Rec. employees; and the Recreation sign-up dates 
Town Board Minutes

3/13/08, page 2

will be May 28th, May 31st and June 7th.  The Rec. Commission also discussed increasing the fees, but decided against it, planning to improve the programs first.   Supervisor Tetor added that the Library Board had met with him as well, but the final decision goes to the Town Board.  He also stated that one maintenance person had already been hired and starts next week, and that more employees will need to be trained to handle the chlorine.

Councilwoman Hadden reported from the February Planning Board meeting. Three public hearings were scheduled: Waterlands guest cottage - postponed, Waterlands waster treatment facility – no public comment, and the Sanders/Weeks subdivision – no public comment.  The wastewater facility requires a county district to be formed and then taken over, for which a special permit was approved.  The RPG development will be the subject of a workshop on 3/19; the Sherwood Forest subdivision was granted a six month extension; Halloway/Hattem subdivision was found to be environmentally sound by the CAC and will file a new EAF; the Pendergast subdivision will hold a public hearing on 3/26 and will file new plans for the home location and driveway; Sanders/Weeks subdivision needs an approved EAF; Shalvoy Farms requires a moratorium waiver from the Town Board to proceed; and Millbrook School’s four applications were postponed to the next Planning Board meeting since it was so late.

Supervisor Tetor met with the CAC regarding their interviews of two candidates for their vacancy, and they have filed their annual report.  He also spoke of his conversation with School Superintendent Linda Kaumayer regarding the Attlebury Schoolhouse.  Half of it belongs to the Town and half to Rocky Reef Farm, who did some minor repairs to the building.  However, a new roof is needed.  He will also be meeting with the Historical Society regarding the schoolhouse.  The recent D.C. Supervisors and Mayors meeting discussed problems in towns with getting sufficient EMS coverage during the daytime hours.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: George Osborne asked if copies of proposed Local law #2 were available, and was told yes.  He also asked about moratorium waivers, the proposed Town Hall expansion plans, the status of the Code Committee’s report, the Supervisor’s report and the roll of the Planning Board liaison.

         Daniel Adams, 6532 Route 82, asked about the possible abandonment of ‘Old Route 82’ and was told that the Town Attorney will contact him.

Jan Weido, Church Lane, also asked about the Codes Committee report.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #2: This proposed guest cottage local law will have its public comment period kept open until May 8th, 2008, the date of the May Town Board meeting.

2. WATERLANDS: AGREEMENT ON WILLOWBROOK ROAD CHANGES; BOND REDUCTION / SCHEDULED AGREEMENT:  A motion was made by Supervisor David Tetor, seconded by Councilwoman Virginia Stern, to approve the bond amount for the Waterlands I Real Estate Development, L.P. for the Brook in Waterland subdivision road work on Willowbrook Road to be $2,350,000 with diminimus changes as the work progresses.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
A motion was then made by Supervisor David Tetor, seconded by Councilwoman Melissa Pastre, to require the above named development group obtain liability insurance in the amount of $1,000,000, naming the Town of Stanford as the additional insured party.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

3. OTHER: Councilwoman Stern had several matters that she brought before the Board:


1) When would the Codes Committee information be available on the website? Was told maybe next month.


2) The zoning change for guest cottages – could that be placed on the website for public comment?


3) No April meeting dates on the website – can that be done more often?


4) If the Rec. Commission is looking at expansion ideas, are other parcels available?  If the Library were to move, could the Court use that building?  Stated that 
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she was still not sure about the Town Hall expansion; isn’t it premature to accept bids for the work when the Comprehensive Plan is almost finished?  The expansion should be done in a thoughtful manner – perhaps it should be held off a bit longer.  Supervisor Tetor replied that the expansion was not just for Court; the Records Room and others need more room as well.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. HIGHWAY: Highway Supt. Myers informed the Town Board that the Volvo loader he was looking at on the State bid list would cost $124,277, plus options (a sweeper and angle plow) for a total of $154,277.  This possible purchase would be discussed with the Town Attorney, perhaps through a new bond – the current bond will have its last payment this year.  Town Board members Virginia Stern and Robert Cadwallader stated that a new garage was also needed.  This matter will be discussed at next month’s meeting, but Supt. Myers should find out the date of the loader’s bid expiration.
2. CAC VACANCY: The CAC is in the process of conducting interviews of the two applicants for the vacancy – Johanna Shafer and Mike Picinelli.  They will report back to the Board in time for the April Board meeting.

3. PERMISSION TO USE THE TOWN HALL AND PROPERTY: The Town Board approved the following uses of the building and its property on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, as follows:
· Pine Plains Central School District – annual election and budget vote on Tuesday, May 20th, 2008, 7 AM – 9 PM

· Stanford Garden Club – annual Plant Sale on Saturday, May 10, 2008

· Stanford Lions Club, - annual Flea Market, Saturday, June 14th, 2008, 
      8 AM to 4 PM

Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
4. TOWN JUSTICE WEBER’S REQUEST FOR A PROSECUTOR:  Supervisor Tetor would like to meet with the two Town Justices and their two Court Clerks regarding this matter.  There seems to be a difference of opinion between the two Justices.  Attorney Bogle has offered legal help available from his office.  When a prosecutor is available, the Court could schedule cases on those dates.  This matter will be discussed again.
5. RESCHEDULE THE “ALL BOARDS MEETING” – the “All Boards Meeting” will be on Monday, April 14th, 2008 at 7 PM.  Each Board and Commission will be notified
6. REQUEST FOR MORATORIUM WAIVER: The Planning Board forwarded a request on to the Town Board for a moratorium waiver for the Shalvoy Farm subdivision application, a 4-lot subdivision on Route 82.  After discussion, with Planning Chmn. Butts stating that he had no problem with this waiver request, and that the parcel had a very steep driveway, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to grant this waiver to the moratorium and refer the application back to the Planning Board.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
7. OTHER: 
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Tetor covered the following items from his monthly report: the Northern Dutchess Alliance meeting in Hyde Park last week had speakers talking about property tax reform plans; was still looking into having a prosecutor for our Court; had attended the annual Association of Towns meeting in NYC in February, where again, most of the talk revolved around high property tax issues and the issues of combining local services, such as courts, taxing jurisdictions, etc; attended an American Farmland Trust conference in Saratoga for farm-friendly zoning codes; the All Boards meeting has been rescheduled for 4/14/08 at 7 PM with two topics – the Wappingers Creek Watershed Intermunicipal Council and the Northern Dutchess Alliance’s ‘blueprint’ for the 7 northern towns and 3 villages.
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Mr. Tetor also reported that Cablevision will again air the Board meetings on Wednesdays from 9 – 11 AM, with no other second airing yet scheduled.


The D.C. Mayors & Supervisors group reported that there were 1,184 foreclosures in the County in 2007, with 16 in Stanford.


With no other business at hand, a motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to adjourn the meeting at 8:42 PM.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.









Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell









Town Clerk  
